Let Us Pray to the Lord

In the liturgical life of the Church, the deacon plays an important role instructing both the priest and people when and how things ought to be done.  At the very beginning of the liturgy, after the priest announces “Blessed is the Kingdom of Father and of the Son and of the Holy Spirit,...” we immediately hear the deacon instruct everyone present to pray to the Lord: “In peace, let us pray to the Lord!”  This instruction is the first of eleven prayers, or petitions, which the deacon intones.  


Almost all of these petitions end with the words, “let us pray to the Lord.”  And, as we all know, the people respond with “Lord, have mercy!”  This act of praying that the deacon instructs the entire congregation to do—both clergy and laity– is a very important one.  Everyone present at the liturgy had to prepare themselves in some shape or form to come.  Everyone had to wake up, get dressed, travel, and finally enter the church building.  In a way, we can think of the deacon as saying, “Okay, now that everyone has traveled from near and far and has made it to the church, let us begin doing what we are supposed to do at church, and that is pray!  Let us pray to the Lord!”  

On Sunday mornings we travel to church because we believe certain things about Jesus Christ—that He is God and that He died on a Cross and rose from the dead, saving us all.  We want to be part of this believing body of Orthodox Christians. These first petitions that the deacon announces invites everyone present to be part of this believing body of Christians.  They enable us to respond with one voice and form the One Church.  And, by responding to these petitions we form a unique part of the Church through the act of prayer.  


So, the next time we hear the deacon instructing us to “pray to the Lord” let us sing in our minds and in our hearts the very simple but most common prayer of the Church, “Lord, have mercy!”

